DRAFT


Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 20th July 2009, at The Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Penri Williams, Lindsay Davies 





Eric Priday, Sara Pickard, Sandie Rosser, John Harrison, 





Gill Rees & Jim Prosser
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Mike Jones, Stewart McKay & Sheila Dafis





Cty Cllr Craig Williams
57
Police Matters
PC Paul Tebbutt was present and advised the meeting that, in the period 15th June – 19th July, there had been 6 crimes recorded in Pentyrch, 4 crimes in Gwaelod y Garth and 4 crimes in Creigiau.  The crimes recorded were relatively minor although there had been one dwelling house burglary in Gwaelod y Garth.
PC Tebbutt went on to advise the meeting that the next PACT meeting at Pentyrch would be the 12th August and, in Creigiau, the 15th September.  He also stated that the usual locations for the PACT meeting in Pentyrch, viz. the Rugby Club and the Kings Arms were unavailable and he sought permission to hold the PACT meeting in the Council offices on Penuel Road.  This was agreed.

58
Public Session

Mr Fred Davies and his wife Jennifer, from Creigiau were present and Mr Davies told the Council how he had returned to Creigiau some 18 months ago to renew a long-held connection with the village.  He had picked up late on the planning application for the Wales International Business Park and, as a consequence, had not been present at the Public meeting.  However he had visited the Council offices and the Clerk had explained the background and shown him the amended plans.  As a consequence, the Clerk had produced a flyer connected to a fuller briefing note.  The flyer had been distributed throughout Creigiau by Mr & Mrs Davies, in Gwaelod y Garth by Caroline and Peter Morgan and in Pentyrch by the Community Maintenance Officers.  The fuller briefing note had been exhibited in all the noticeboards.
Mr & Mrs Davies had attended the Special Planning Committee meeting on Wednesday 15th July and the 9 members of the Committee, comprising of Plaid, Labour and Liberal Democrat Councillors, although asking detailed questions, were unanimous in their support of the application, albeit they gave the option of the WAG calling the application in.  Both County Councillors for the PCC area were present but did not identify with strong representations against the application.  In Mr Davies’ view the application was presented appallingly by the planning officer Mr Morris.
Mr Davies went on to describe the impact that the development would have on the land to the south of the A.4119 Llantrisant Road including the size of the offices and hotel and the ‘wow’ factor needed to attract the Headquarters of National and Multinational companies.  He also mentioned some of the issues that were of particular concern such as the major danger that Creigiau would turn into one large parking lot; the supposed bus connections from Radyr and Pontyclun railway stations; the ‘estimation’ that 30% of the persons attending the WIBP would arrive on foot or by bicycle; the major refurbishment of junction 33; the 9-storey hotel on the highest part of the site and the creation of 5,000 permanent and up to 8,000 part-time jobs together with the probable necessity for a hard-hitting traffic management programme for Creigiau.
Mr Davies told the meeting that as a new resident and an outsider, with some planning experience, he recognised that this was a ‘done deal’ especially as the WDA had promoted this site and the concept many years previously.  He felt the agenda was driven by CCC and that Phase 1 would happen but he was disappointed with the lacklustre position adopted by the elected representatives.  It was significant, in his view, that the day after the meeting WAG abandoned two schemes that had previously been promoted, viz. the southern relief route for the M4 around Newport and the improvement of access to Rhoose/St Athan.  Mr Davies’ worst fear was that the WIBP could end up being a ‘white elephant’ as no tenants had yet been ‘signed up’.  He also stated that, under questioning, it was admitted that the ultimate business park could be up to five times the size of Phase 1, occupying land to the south of the A.4119 up to the Castell Mynach pub and from Junction 33 to Junction 34 of the M4.  He felt that WAG should call the application in but also said that, as a section of WAG was also promoting the scheme, this was the time for the Community Council to vigorously oppose the application.  He added that the issue should be a standing agenda item.
Mr Kenneth Hughes was also present and welcomed the re-surfacing of Penuel Road but queried why the Council had chosen the best of the main roads in Pentyrch to resurface and posed the question as to whether it was because the others had speed humps on them?
59
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

The Clerk advised the meeting that he had learned of the re-surfacing of Penuel Road in the same way as every other resident when a note had been left on Monday 13th July asking residents to remove all cars from the street on Thursday 16th July when the road would be resurfaced.  The note originated from the contractors and CCC had not told either the PCC or residents of their intentions.  The Clerk had subsequently written to CCC seeking answers to exactly the points raised by Mr Hughes.  Cllr Priday added that the signage and traffic control in relation to the re-surfacing had been very poor and Cllr Harrison stated that the Clerk’s response to CCC and been an excellent response and very appropriate.
Cllr Thomas formally thanked Mr & Mrs Davies for their assistance in delivering the flyers and also thanked Caroline and Peter Morgan and the Community Maintenance Officers for their assistance in GYG and Pentyrch respectively.  He then asked Councillors what action they wanted to take in relation to the WIBP.  Cllr Priday referred to the Clerk’s supplementary report and specifically to Item 8 and the letter from Cllr Sheila Dafis replicated on the supplementary report.  He proposed, as Cllr Dafis had requested, that WAG be asked to call the application in and also demand a public enquiry.  This provoked a lively discussion during which Cllr Thomas advised members that he had received a call from the former Chairman of the PCC, Peter Davies, who had advised him that Andrew R.T. Davies the Conservative AM had written to WAG asking for the application to be called in and Cllr Rees felt that all AMs and MPs should be written to elicit support for the PCC position.  
It was agreed that the Clerk would write to other local Authorities, Community Councils, AMs and MPs and maintain a mailing list in an effort to put pressure on the elected representatives and ensure they understood the level of opposition within the Community.  In addition, a press statement should be released highlighting the stand being made.  Clerk to arrange
60
An address from Martyn Jenkins, Chairman of Cardiff Community Health Council.
Martyn Jenkins introduced himself and explained the nature of Community Health Councils (CHCs) and how their origin went back to 1974 when allegations of abuse were investigated in the then Ely Hospital.  As a consequence, the CHCs were set up as independent bodies to hold local Health Authorities to account.  He went on to explain the major changes that were proposed to the delivery of Health Services and the role the CHCs would take in the changes proposed.  The AM responsible for Health Services proposed to strengthen CHCs by reducing them from 19 to 7, increasing their membership by 50% and reducing their budgets by 50%.  This position was still being negotiated.  At present Cardiff & Vale NHS had two CHCs serving them, with the Vale CHC and Cardiff CHC as two separate CHCs.  It was hoped this separation would be maintained, otherwise it was feared that Vale CHC would be consumed within Cardiff CHC and services to the Vale would suffer as a consequence.  He added that the CHCs were always looking for new members and that the Community Councils were ideally positioned to nominate individuals.
In answer to questions from members present, Martyn Jenkins advised that membership was currently 24, with 12 being appointed by the Minister following open adverts in the press, 6 were nominated by the voluntary sector and 6 by the local Authority.  He advised that changes would occur on 1st October when their set-up would align to the neighbourhoods within CCC.  The CHC could be contacted by telephone or email via their web-site and that, from 2006, they had extended their activities to include primary health care issues such as GPs, Dentists and Pharmacies.  The issue of the farcical situation in relation to the prescribing of drugs in Pentyrch and Creigiau was raised and Martyn Jenkins advised that he was aware of the situation.  The Chairman thanked Mr Jenkins for his attendance.
61
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 15th June 2009
These were accepted as a true record and signed.

62
Matters Arising
Paragraph 48

Cllr Davies pointed out that the two GYG representatives had missed planning application 09/00978/W, although it had been included on the Clerk’s supplementary report and, as a consequence, it has been correctly minuted that there were no adverse comments.  When it was later noticed that an opportunity had been missed, both GYG representatives spoke to the Clerk in respect of their concerns over the proposed demountables for GYG primary school.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to CCC (Development Control) expressing concern over the use of demountables in a Conservation area, especially given the experience of Pentyrch Primary School in relation to demountables still in operation some 40 years after installation.  Both Councillors had then been lobbied extensively by GYG residents, especially those living opposite the school, to oppose the siting of the demountables.  This had culminated in a meeting at the school, chaired by County Councillor Craig Williams, in which it was evident that local people were not convinced by the Governor’s assertions that it was not a ploy to increase pupil numbers.  The action taken, subsequent to the last meeting, was agreed retrospectively.
63
Minutes of the Estates & Open Spaces Committee meeting held on 13th July 2009
The minutes were accepted and signed.
64
Matters arising 
There were no matters arising
65
Community Link
Cllr Williams advised that the summer Community Link had been published at the end of June 2009, and that the closing date for the next Link was 16th November 2009.  
66
Clerk’s Report
66.1
Creigiau Church Hall, Management Committee
The Clerk explained the request from Cllr McKay on behalf of the Creigiau Church Hall Management Committee and it was agreed that the PCC would support the grant application by sending a letter to WAG.  Cllr Priday suggested that Alison Woodley be given Barbara Rodd’s contact details as she was extremely adept at making grant applications, as she had done so many times on behalf of the Pentyrch Village Hall.  Clerk to arrange
66.2
One Voice Wales Training Programme for Community Councils.
The Clerk advised members of the training programme put together by One Voice Wales and asked if any Councillors wished to take advantage of the training on offer to contact him in due course.  Cllr Thomas queried what budget any costs would come from and was advised that in the event of Councillors taking up the opportunities that monies could be vired from under-spending budgets.  
66.3
Council Accounts 2008/2009.
The Clerk had circulated the accounts with the pre-read papers and there were no questions in relation to them.  Cllr Williams proposed a vote of thanks for the Clerk and the Chairman for their hard-work on completing the accounts and this was agreed.  The accounts were then signed by the Chairman.
66.4
By-election Creigiau Ward
The Clerk explained that a by-election had been called by 10 electors writing to CCC requesting that one takes place, however it was not known at this time whether it would be a contested election or not.  The Clerk confirmed that the issue of election poll cards would cost the PCC £1,600.  This was felt by members to be grossly expensive and, as it was optional, it was agreed on this occasion not to order election poll cards from CCC.  The Clerk was asked to contact CCC (Electoral Services) to confirm that this was acceptable and also query whether the PCC could undertake some alternative form of circular to advise the electorate of a contested by-election.  Clerk to arrange
66.5
Review of Electoral Arrangements for CCC.
The Clerk advised the members that Cllr Priday had already indicated that he would like to attend the presentation and Cllrs Thomas, Davies and Rees also asked that their names be added to the list of attendees.  Clerk to arrange
66.6
Gwaelod y Garth Woodland
The Clerk advised the members of the proposals put forward by James Vafidis to manage his parents’ woodland, which adjoins the PCC-owned woodland, in terms of bio-diversity and especially in an effort to rid both woodlands of Japanese Knotweed and, hopefully, clear the Nant y Mynydd stream of the iron oxides that colour it orange and kill all life within it.  It was agreed that Mr Vafidis could put his plans into operation and that he would be assisted in terms of spraying the Japanese knotweed by the CMO and he would make a grant application to the PCC for any financial assistance necessary in due course.  Clerk to arrange
66.7
Creigiau Allotments
The Clerk advised members of the request to site two bee-hives at the allotments and this was agreed by members.  Clerk to arrange
66.8
Wales International Business Park
This matter had been dealt with under Matters Arising from the Public Session (paragraph 59 ante) and it was agreed that it would be an agenda item for the next meeting only.  Clerk to arrange
67
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £5,064.45p and receipts of £60.00p were recorded for June 2009.  These were accepted.
68
Planning Applications
The Clerk prefaced this section by advising members that he had received comments that the Planning Applications could not be identified in the minutes because only the planning number was being published.  It was felt that the address should also be published to identify the application.  Members agreed that this should occur.

There were 4 planning applications to consider:
a) 09/01052/W ~ Hill Cottage, Llantrisant Road, Creigiau.  No adverse comments
b) 09/01167/W ~ 1 Llys Teilo, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
c) 09/01163/W ~ Land south of Glan y Nant, Pentyrch in relation to a variation of the planning consent already granted.  No adverse comments.
d) 09/01134/W ~ 14 Dol y Felin, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.  
69
Correspondence
There were no issues arising out of the correspondence recorded.
70
Forward Planning
The Clerk explained the situation in respect of current and anticipated expenditure and income and expressed concern that there was little room for manoeuvre between the anticipated income and the budget set which meant that a lot of the projects that were detailed at the previous meeting could not be achieved this year but would need to be considered at the January 2010 meeting when the next year’s budget was discussed.
Cllr Priday brought up the subject of the Christmas tree outside the Pentyrch Village Hall and that he had been advised that it would be more suitable for a large Christmas tree in a pot so that growth could be restricted, yet it could still be used on a yearly basis.  The Clerk was asked to enquire into the costs.  Clerk to arrange
The Clerk advised the Chairman of the nature of the expenditure made against Chairman’s Allowance.
71
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	17.6.09
	Eric Priday
	Having just read the draft minutes of the last meeting in respect of the proposed projects I would advise you that the Pentyrch Village Hall is actively considering the siting of our Christmas tree at the side of the hall where it would be more visible.  If the Council wanted to provide a large enough live tree I'm sure we'd be happy to put it there and provide the lights as we normally do.
	For consideration at Forward Planning at July meeting

	23.6.09
	Sheila Dafis
	In second lay-by on Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau there has been fly-tipped what looks like a bulky orange material of some sort and a tyre.
	Email to C2C

	25.6.09
	John Harrison
	The ground at the top of Ael y Bryn is being dug up by youngsters trying to get a skate ramp going.
	CMO advised to remedy

	25.6.09
	Stuart Thomas
	The four lamp-posts on the left hand side of Heol Pant y Gored just after the sharp bend as you come up Heol Pant y Gored from Creigiau and have wires that run between them are covered in Ivy.  One of them also appears to be leaning towards the road.
	Email to C2C

	29.6.09
	Sara Pickard
	Just to let you know that the project I am working for, Partners in Politics, has been nominated for a National Lottery Award.  If you can let the other Councillors know this and the website address you can vote on is www.lotterygoodcauses.org.uk, and the phone number to cast your vote is 0844 686 2672.
	For information

	29.6.09
	Stuart Thomas
	I received a complaint on Saturday at Creigiau Carnival that hedges growing alongside the footpath at Queen Charlotte Drive and Brummel Drive, Creigiau are so overgrown that that it is impossible for mothers pushing pushchairs to get by.
	Email to C2C

	29.6.09
	Stuart Thomas
	We need to bring to the attention of CRAMC, the Police and the Carnival Committee that the parking situation on Saturday at the Creigiau Carnival was unacceptable with the Police directing drivers to drive onto the footpath of Heol Pant y Gored, completely blocking the footpath for pedestrian traffic and also causing a problem for buses and coaches driving along Heol Pant y Gored.  In addition cars were parked blocking the entrance to Creigiau Travel and this needs improved marshalling next year.
	Email to Chairman CRAMC and PC Tebbutt

	29.6.09
	Stuart Thomas
	There is a pot-hole developing on the western side of Heol Creigiau between the exit from Tesco’s and the junction with Parc Castell y Mynach
	Email to C2C

	1.7.09
	Sandie Rosser
	I have once again been contacted by a resident of Heol Berry complaining about the vehicles owned by Mr Tim Kelly parking on the Council-owned service road by the pavilion.  Not only has he two food vans and couple of trailers there is also a fairground ride making the whole area like "a gypsy camp". The resident has also informed me that they heard the Council are putting bollards to the entrance of the service road, do you know anything about this?  It will solve a lot of problems if this is true.
	Email to C2C

	13.7.09
	Gill Rees
	The 20 mph sign at the top of Heol Goch as you enter Pentyrch is obscured by an overgrowth of vegetation.
	Email to C2C

	13.7.09
	Gill Rees
	The bench opposite the Bronllwyn Graveyard still has not been mended and is in a dreadful state.
	CMO advised

	14.7.09
	Eric Priday
	Would it be possible for Colin to have a look at a bollard at the Village hall car park. Some one has given it a thump and we'd like it straightened out if possible. Its the one on the right as you enter the car park.
	CMO advised

	20.7.09
	Eric Priday
	Would the Clerk thank Colin Davies, the CMO, for fixing the bollard at the PVH?
	For information

	20.7.09
	Penri Williams
	Now that the lorries are no longer using Heol Goch, could we ask CCC to re-surface the road at the junction with the old entrance to the quarry?
	Clerk to arrange

	20.7.09
	Sara Pickard
	Just to advise Councillors that we were not successful in obtaining lottery funding.
	For information

	20.7.09
	Gill Rees
	Were any hanging baskets purchased this year?  (Clerk advised that none were)  Cllr Priday suggested contact be made with POGS to confer with them regarding any suggestions for hanging baskets for future years.
	Clerk to arrange

	20.7.09
	Stuart Thomas
	Cllr Jones contacted me about the letter received from Inspector Brock replying to the Clerk’s letter to the Chief Constable and queried what action the PCC would take.  (Discussion ensued)  Agreed to allow new system run for period of six months and compare crime statistics and then refer back to the person responsible for policy change within the Police.
	Clerk to arrange

	20.7.09
	Stuart Thomas
	CCC have finally cleared the debris from the A.4119 but have left a layer of sludge that is still completing covering the drain.  They have also omitted to clear another section and need to be advised accordingly.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.10 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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